NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 30, 2008
ALAMOGORDO, NM
The following minutes are recorded in the actual order of business, not the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 10:00 a.m., Thursday, October 30, 2008
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 10:00 a.m., Thursday, October 30, 2008.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Caroline Benavidez, Christine Hall, and James Miyagishima. Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Retha Coburn, Associate Superintendent of Business & Finance; Danette Fuller, Instructional Lead Teacher, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams was the recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Superintendent Lyle introduced Dr. Jackie Wood, NMSU Personnel Prep Program Coordinator, and Janice Duseau, NMSU Personnel Prep Program Orientation & Mobility Instructor.  Both guests will address the board during public input.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Caroline Benavidez – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has been very involved with school since the last meeting.  She has been having some good conversations with the ECP teachers since a large number of ECP students are transitioning to public school.  She stated that she has also been very involved with Meet the Blind Month activities, which is coordinated by the National Federation of the Blind.  She stated that she recently had the opportunity to listen to the NMSBVI choir and stated that they performed wonderfully.
David Baland – wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to report that since the last meeting of the Board of Regents his daughter has become a residential student on the NMSBVI Alamogordo campus.  
Christine Hall – wished everyone a good morning.   She stated that she has been very busy since the last meeting.  She stated that she also had the opportunity to hear the NMSBVI choir perform and was very complimentary of their performance.  She stated that the National Federation of the Blind has had a lot of Meet the Blind activities during the month of October, including after school programs that introduced school children to Braille.  She was also involved in a protest against the movie “Blindness”, and traveled to Santa Fe to seek funding for the NM Commission for the Blind.   

James Miyagishima – wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to be at the meeting and back in Alamogordo.  He reported that he very recently moved from Alamogordo to Las Cruces to be closer to family.  

Alicia McAninch – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is a pleasure to be on the Alamogordo campus with her fellow Regents and our staff.  She stated that since the last meeting of the Board of Regents she attended the Council of Schools for the Blind (COSB) Leadership Conference and the American Printing House (APH) for the Blind Annual Meeting of Ex-Officio Trustees.  She stated that it was nice to see several NMSBVI staff members, include Superintendent Lyle, also in attendance.  She stated that the COSB and APH meetings are very good opportunities for representatives from our school to network with many of our colleagues from other schools for the blind across the nation, and for meeting a number of leading experts in the vision field.  She stated one of the exciting pieces of news that was announced during APH was the release of a new Braillewriter which is much smaller and lighter than past models.  She stated that one of the nicest features of the new Braillewriter is the erasable function that it has.  She stated that she also had the pleasure of attending the White Cane Banquet on the Alamogordo campus.  The banquet was well attended and everyone enjoyed listening to our students while they read their winning essays.  On Friday, October 24 she was invited to sit in on a workshop session with our teachers and staff where two of the teachers, Jeff Killebrew and Scott Drake presented an instructional tool that can be used in all areas of instruction.  With the help of Robin Bagwell, our prevoc teacher, they designed and built this instructional tool.  The other members of the Board of Regents will have an opportunity to see this instructional tool during our Major Focus presentation during this meeting.  President McAninch stated that on a sad note NMSBVI lost two valued members of our NMSBVI family.  Mrs. Janet Hobbs, a former NMSBVI Braille teacher, recently passed away following a very lengthy illness, and Coach Paul Tapia, a retired teacher and long time wrestling coach and mentor, also passed away.  She asked that a moment of silence be observed for the loss of these two NMSBVI family members.
V. Input

A. Parent Input.  

Superintendent Lyle explained that it is the practice of the NMSBVI Board of Regents to receive parent and public input during these meetings, however, these input sessions are not for discussion.  Input that it is provided during these sessions is provided for consideration of possible future discussion only.

Lisa Torres a parent of an NMSBVI Early Childhood Program (ECP) student addressed the Board of Regents via telephone.  She stated that her daughter has been a student at the ECP.  Her daughter is developmentally disabled and turned 5 in June 2008.  Her growth motor skills are at the level of a 1.5 year old, and her social skills are at a 2.5 year old level.  Because of these delays she stated that she would love to have her daughter be able to continue attending school at the NMSBVI ECP for another year.  Because of her age she does not qualify for ECP services after this school year.  She stated that her daughter has CVI, so any new environment will be a challenge.  She stated that the staffing and programming at the ECP have been wonderful for her daughter, and has allowed her to progress more than she may have at another school.  She stated that she understands that she will need to transition from the ECP at the end of this school year.  She asked that if possible, she would love to have her daughter attend the NMSBVI ECP for another year.  She stated that she understands that the focus of NMSBVI is service to the birth to 3 children, and that the NMSBVI ECP is unable at this time to expand their program past the age of 5.  She stated that if it is possible she requests that her daughter be allowed to attend school at the NMSBVI ECP for an additional year.  Superintendent Lyle and the Board of Regents thanked Lisa Torres for her input.
B. Public Input.  

Dr. Jackie Wood, NMSU Personnel Prep Program Coordinator, wished everyone a good morning and conveyed greetings from Dr. Rhodes at New Mexico State University.  He asked that she convey his thanks and appreciation for NMSBVI’s support of the partnership to provide TVI & O&M education to certified teachers in the State of New Mexico.  She stated that the Personnel Prep Program is doing well and is appreciated by Dr. Rhodes, NMSU, and schools throughout New Mexico.
Janice Duseau, NMSU Orientation & Mobility (O&M) Instructor, wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she understands that we have been experiencing some challenges with the O&M portion of the Personnel Prep Program, but wanted to encourage the Board of Regents to continue supporting the program.  Since the inception of the Personnel Prep Program they have been able to put out 17 O&M specialists in the State of New Mexico.  This is 17 more than we had in the state before the inception of the program.  She stated that she feels that we will be able to get more as the NMSBVI Outreach Itinerant Teachers are able to identify communities that need O&M Specialists.  She stated that she strongly believes that any community that has a Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) also needs to have access to its own O&M Specialist.  In some of the smaller communities the TVI and O&M services are provided by a teacher who is dually certified.  She stated that she feels that one of the enrollment problems that the program is having at this time is the policy regarding service commitment following graduation from the Personnel Prep Program.  She stated that she believes that originally the policy was that if someone came into the Personnel Prep Program they could become certified in both TVI and O&M and would only be required to provide services in the State of New Mexico for 5 years following certification.   She stated that it seems that the policy has changed and now requires a 5 year service commitment for each aspect of the program.  This would require a 10 year commitment for anyone who enrolls and completes the TVI and O&M courses.  She stated that this was not the original intent.  She asked that the service commitment go back to the original agreement of 5 years, regardless of whether the student completed one portion of the program, or both portions.  She stated that she feels that it is a big thing to ask people to commit to 5 additional years of service for 4 courses, which is all that is needed to become a certified O&M Specialist.  She stated that an O&M Specialist will not only do O&M instruction but will also be able to go into the student’s home and do the expanded core curriculum, which is something that classroom teachers are not able to do.  She thanked the Board for allowing her to express her concerns.  
Superintendent Lyle and the Board of Regents thanked Dr. Jackie Wood and Janice Duseau for their input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.   Superintendent Lyle asked that the Personnel Report be moved to follow Executive Session, and Major Focus be moved to a time that immediately follows lunch.  She stated that our auditors will not be here to present the Audit Exit Conference during Executive Session.    
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 4, 2008.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 4, 2008 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to what is contained in her presented report she would like to make the Board aware of a peer award that is given on the Alamogordo campus.  Approximately once a quarter the NMSBVI staff nominate a staff member for the Bearmazing Award for outstanding service, which goes above and beyond the expectations of their job.  For the quarter that ended in October 2008 Ron Later, Orientation & Mobility Specialist and Residential Life Manager, was selected as the recipient of the Bearmazing Award.  He was recognized for his work with the Residential Life Program, our Braille after-school program, and his work to develop TVI skill levels on the Alamogordo campus.  This award is presented to the winner during a gathering of staff and students, and for the most part, is a surprise to the recipient.  Superintendent Lyle reported that Retha Coburn, Margie Macias, and herself have been taking part in a process with the Public School Finance Authority, Higher Education Department, Legislative Finance Committee, and the Special Purpose Schools to look at our capital projects, and how we are funded for those.  The purpose of the meeting was to reflect on those projects and funding and make a recommendation to the legislature on how we should fit into the funding picture.  All of our funding currently comes through the Higher Education Department.  She stated that she believes that it is becoming clear that we will not fit correctly in the Public Schools Finance Authority, and the prevailing thought at this time is that they will perhaps create a third method of releasing money, which would be the special purpose schools, including NM Military Institute, NM School for the Deaf, and us.  This is a work in progress.  She stated that what we have done to date is to identify our life safety issues in all of our buildings, and prioritize them.  We are now working on space utilization and the development of adequacy standards for programming.  It is a challenge because we are making change in how we program, but we are working valiantly on the challenges.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the NM Public Education Department will be on campus during the first week of November for an evaluation of our instruction program as we did not make Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP).  We learned that we have received a $35k grant from NM Public Education Department for school improvement.  We are generating a plan for utilization of this grant money for curriculum and/or staff training.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have regarding her report.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions or comments.
VII.
Business and Finance.

B. Monthly Investment Report – August & September 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for August & September 2008.  She stated that the August report reflects a decrease in market value of $418,463.44.  However we did pull $500,00.00 during that month, so we actually experienced an increase in market value for August 2008.  She stated that the September report reflects a $30,990.44 decrease in market value.  The difference between market value for September 2008 and September 2007 is $3,988,058.32.  We have pulled almost $4 million from our portfolio.  This indicates that the market value has increased to the extent where it almost covers our portfolio withdrawals.  She stated that Regent Baland will share some information about the current investment market during our discussion on NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented reports.  There were no questions.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –August & September 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for August & September 2008.  She asked that we focus on the September report as it contains the most current data.  She stated that at the end of September 2008 we were past 25% of the fiscal year.  All of our expenditures and revenues are fairly close to the targets that we would expect at this time of the fiscal year.  She stated that page 1 of the report reflects that we have received 25% of the Permanent Fund Income revenue that we anticipated for this fiscal year.  We are right on target for our revenues.  All expenditure line items are well within their target ranges.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented reports.  Regent Baland stated that, as he understands it, the Permanent Fund Income comes from gas and oil royalties.  He asked that we have a tentative budget reduction plan in place in case our Permanent Fund Income decreases due to the condition of the country’s economy.  Retha Coburn clarified that the Permanent Fund is all investments at the NM State Investment Council, which have been generated from gas and oil revenues, as well as leased land income.  Regent Baland asked if we need to worry about the Permanent Fund Income decreasing.  Retha Coburn stated that the Permanent Fund is strictly investment.  It does receive new investments for each month that there is income.  She stated that there can be a long term effect, but not a near future effect on the income.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have already begun to have conversations regarding decreases in the budget so that we are prepared for decreases in revenue.  She stated that we can talk about generalities if the Board desires.  Regent Baland stated that he just wants to ensure that we are prepared and not taken by surprise.  President McAninch stated that she would like to hear some of the general plans for decreasing the overall budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the simplest thing is to take measures that do not disturb peoples lives, if you can help it, but simply reorganize, and not fill any staff position unless it is absolutely necessary.  Natural attrition may or may not be enough.  She stated that our first thought would be to make cuts in ways that do not mean staff lose their jobs.  Looking forward that could potentially mean very little, or no expansion in any way until things are more stable and we know where we are.  The difficult part of that is the opening of our new ECP site without being able to expand beyond what we have.  But that may be what we need to do.  She stated that we certainly ask that all of our coordinators and directors look continually at their budgets, and think about alternative ways to accomplish things without increasing operating expenses.  We have looked at all of this.  We are also beginning to look at how we might restructure at the coordinator/administrator level.  We are asking ourselves if there are other ways to accomplish our work so that we require less people at our level.  We have a tentative plan that does not entail RIFing people.  We recognize that we have some people who are going to retire or are moving on, and we are going to look at restructuring to redistribute their responsibilities.  If it were to become a huge crisis, and we do not get assistance from the legislature, and we know we have a crisis ahead of us, we may have to have a conversation with the Board regarding where we serve, and who we serve.  We have a variety of programs that we may not be able to sustain.  If we get to that point we will certainly have that discussion with the Board.  She asked if the Board needs her to be more specific.  The Board did not feel that she needed to be more specific at this time.  She stated that we are definitely looking at everything so that we are prepared should our economic status take a dramatic turn.  Regent Baland stated that hopefully it will not come to any of that, but it is wise for the school to plan for the worse.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions.  There were no other questions.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Carolyn Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for August & September 2008, as presented.

D. Balance Sheet – August & September 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheets for August & September 2008.  She reviewed the contents of the September report as it is the most current data.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions regarding the presented reports. 
E. Disposition of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a request to sell, through public auction or sealed bid, six fleet vehicles that have exceeded their useable life.  These vehicles range from 1993 to 2001 and have very high mileage and are no longer cost effective to maintain.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Carolyn Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the disposition of fixed assets for the disposal of six fleet vehicles through public auction or sealed bid, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to sell, through public action or sealed bid, two modular classrooms that currently serve as classroom space at the existing ECP site.  She stated that after a thorough investigation it was determined that moving these modular classrooms to the new ECP site would cost in excessive of $100,000.00, which is not a cost effective plan.  She stated that she does not feel that we will have any difficulty in selling them as the public schools are always looking for portable classrooms.  President McAninch asked if the new ECP building will have sufficient space for the Outreach Itinerant Coordinator and Low Vision Coordinator to have offices and storage space.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the new ECP site will have sufficient space for the Outreach Itinerant Coordinator and Low Vision Coordinator.  She stated that she does not feel that programming will be hurt if we do not have the modular classrooms.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the disposition of fixed assets for the disposal of two modular classrooms through public auction or sealed bid, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.
10:40 a.m. to 12:01 a.m., October 30, 2008
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:40 a.m., Thursday, October 30, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Benavidez, Hall, Miyagishima, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, Retha Coburn, Associate Superintendent.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:01 a.m., Thursday, October 30, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the emergency hire of Gayle Campbell for the position of Licensed Practical Nurse at an hourly wage of $20.62.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the emergency hire of Brenda Wade for the position of Registered Nurse at hourly wage of $32.44.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to accept the resignations of Earl O’Brien and Kathleen Schneider.  (carried unanimously)

President McAninch and the Board of Regents recognized the retirement of Maria “Helen” Chavez.  The Board thanked her for her dedicated service to the students of NMSBVI and wished her the best.

IX.
Major Focus – Alamogordo Campus Natatorium Tour
Following a lunch break the Board of Regents and Leadership Team toured the newly renovated natatorium and visited the Science classroom of Teacher Jeff Killebrew for the presentation of a teaching aid that was developed by Teachers Scott Drake and Jeff Killebrew.
REGENT MIYAGISHIMA departed the meeting following Major Focus.
X. Policies & Procedures

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.

Retha Coburn stated that she discussed this policy with Regent Baland earlier in the week.  Development of this policy has been a struggle due to the wildly fluctuating market.  She stated that following her conversations with Regent Baland she came to the realization that this is not the time to pull our investments from the NM State Investment Council.  If we were to pull our investments at this time we could experience considerable losses.  She stated that it would be beneficial to the school if we wait until January 2009 to reevaluate our options.  She stated that she is not recommending a revision to NMSBVI Policy 345 at this time.  She thanked Regent Baland for his insight and advice regarding our investment portfolio.  The NM State Investment Council agrees that the advice that was given by Regent Baland was very sound and resulted in the security of our investments.  Regent Baland stated that he does not feel that he deserves high praise for his advice.  He feels that what was done was what was right for the school, and luck certainly played a part.  He stated that he does not want to take credit for that.  He stated that the school pulled all investments from the equity market and put them into the bond market, which carries much less risk to our investments, especially in a fluctuating market.  The Board thanked Regent Baland for the professional advice that he gave to the school regarding our investment portfolio.  The revision to NMSBVI Policy 345 was tabled until a clear course of action can be identified.

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 202, Employee Classification.


Veronica Hernandez presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 202, Employee Classification.  She stated that this revision corrects verbiage regarding our regular part-time employees and provides a clearer statement regarding benefits entitlement.  The revision does not change Board approved benefit entitlements.  She reviewed the revisions to the policy.  President McAninch pointed out an area under Section 3.b. that contains duplicate verbiage that creates confusion.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she would correct the duplicate verbiage.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 202, Employee Classification, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C.
NMSBVI Policy 517.9, Anti-Bullying Policy.
Superintendent Lyle presented Policy 517.9 which addresses the school’s anti-bullying policy.  She stated that this policy is required by state statute and the NM Public Education Department.  She stated that this new policy was originally brought to the Board on the September 2008 agenda.  However, at that time the Board communicated that they did not feel that it was specific enough in the areas of definitions, consequences for staff, and bullying outside of the school setting.  John Williams explained that he took the previously presented policy and the Board’s concerns, and utilizing policy from other school districts, developed a much more comprehensive policy.  The policy that is presented at this meeting addresses all areas of concern expressed by the Board, and meets the requirement of the NM Public Education Department.  Regent Benavidez pointed out a verbiage error in Paragraph II., under the definition of “Bullying”.  The section contains the duplication of the word “gender” which creates confusion in the paragraph.  John Williams stated that he would correct the duplicate verbiage.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she wanted to point out that this policy now contains a section that addresses consequences for staff as well as students.  Our previously submitted policy did not contain staff consequences.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 517.9, Anti-Bullying, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Annual Review of NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect.
John Williams presented NMSBVI Policy 517 for the Board’s review and approval.  He stated that this policy is brought to the Board annually for review and approval.  The presented policy does not contain any revisions from the last annual review, and continues to meet guidelines outlined by the State of New Mexico.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


E.
NMSBVI Staff Handbook.
Veronica Hernandez presented the NMSBVI Staff Handbook for Board review and approval.  She stated that the purpose of the staff handbook is to provide a brief summary of state and federal employment mandates, employment related school policies & procedures, and benefits as they apply to employment.  She stated that once this handbook is approved by the Board all staff will be provided with a copy, and all staff will be required to sign and return a receipt acknowledgement form, which will be placed in each employee’s personnel file.  She stated that the staff handbook will remain a living document and will be updated as needed.  She reviewed the contents of the handbook and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.   Minor verbiage errors were pointed out and Veronica Hernandez stated that they will be corrected before publication and distribution.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the NMSBVI Staff Handbook, as presented.  (carried unanimouosly)
XI.
Other Items.

A. Program Updates.
Outreach:
Superintendent Lyle stated that she has provided the Board with a chart that is the report that is submitted to the State of New Mexico regarding the number of birth to 3 students that are served statewide, and that are served by NMSBVI.  The national numbers suggest that if a child is developmentally delayed, at least 25% of those children will have some type of vision problem, which may or may not be permanent in nature.  She reviewed the contents of the provided report.  She pointed out that Dona Ana County has the fastest growing early intervention centers, with 2, each of which has more than 100 hundred employees.  Dona Ana County alone, in October, had more than 1000 infants and toddlers on IFSPs.  Of the 1000 infants on IFSPs, NMSBVI is only serving 5 – 6%.  Regent Baland asked why the numbers are so high in Dona Ana County.  Superintendent Lyle stated that poverty could be the contributing factor.  In Dona Ana County we see a great deal of unattended births, poor prenatal care, and many more issues than we see in other parts of the state.  She stated that NMSBVI is under-serving Dona Ana County.  She stated that we have recently regrouped the area in an effort to balance caseloads.  Our birth-to-3 staff are carrying a caseload of up to 40 children.  We are going to need to watch the caseloads and address staffing needs so that we can provide adequate services in the heavy need areas.  One of our biggest issues with Outreach is the need to recruit more itinerant teachers.  
ECP:

Superintendent Lyle stated that at the ECP we just looked at the children in the Metro area that will be transitioning from birth-to-3 to preschool.  We have 79 children that will transition.  This is a significant number to remember when we get requests to expand the ECP program to Grade Level 1.  She stated that between the increased number of infants and toddlers, and the unsure economic times, we are not able to make a decision at this point regarding expansion to Grade Level 1 at the ECP.  She stated that she took a consensus amongst the ECP staff to determine who they felt we should concentrate our services on, and the staff consensus is that we need to continue to do what we do best, and continue our mission without expanding into the school age children.  We will continue to build relationships with Albuquerque Public Schools and continue to support them, and other agencies, as they provide services to the school age children with visual impairments.  
Residential:

Superintendent Lyle stated that with the residential program we are almost complete with adult Braille testing.  We have a short list of staff that still need to complete their testing.  This list is for staff that have individual pieces that they haven’t passed yet.  They may just need to come back and read Braille, or do their slate and stylus project.  It is a very short list of staff.  We should have that list completed within a week.  The deadlines in Albuquerque have been extended by one week because our Braille teacher had to leave town.  The ECP has about 10 staff that have missing pieces.  We are very close to full staff Braille certification.  We have so many initiatives ongoing at the residential campus that we have recognized the need to slow down some of the initiatives until we have a better handle on the Outreach piece.  The residential campus may send a student back to their home school district with a plan for support, but our Outreach department is unable to meet the needs of the student.  That is counterproductive.
Fall Student Braille Testing Scores:
Superintendent Lyle stated that the residential campus has completed the fall student Braille testing.  Our Braille students did very well.  They did what you would expect them to do when they are reading and writing Braille.  6 of 11 students are reading Braille at their grade level.  Of those reading below grade level, one is reading one grade below, two are reading 2 grades below, and two are more than 2 below.  9 out of 11 students increased instructional reading levels from their May testing level.  Of those 9, 6 increased by one grade level, 2 increased by two grade levels, and 1 increased by 4 grade levels.  Reading speeds and comprehension remained consistent with some decrease in both areas.  Normally speeds and comprehension initially decrease when a student begins reading at a higher level.  These levels usually increase by the December/January testing.  Of our 4 elementary students, 1 is a fluent reader and 2 are emergent Braille readers.  All of these students exhibited some regression after summer break so they are just beginning to regain their skills.
Educational Plan for Student Success (EPSS):

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has provided the Board with a copy of the EPSS plan for the 1st quarter of this school year.  We are required to submit this report to the NM Public Education Department four times per year.  The EPSS plan focuses on reading and math goals for our student, based on No Child Left Behind.  The percentages for success outlined in the EPSS are set by the federal government.  
Low Vision Clinic:

Superintendent Lyle stated that the next Low Vision Clinic is set for the end of January 2009 in Albuquerque at the new ECP.  She stated that she will provide the Board with the exact dates for the clinic.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer questions regarding any of our programs.  President McAninch stated that she feels that it is important to acknowledge the parent that addressed the Board during this meetings parent input.  She asked that Superintendent Lyle explain to the parent that we certainly understand her concerns regarding her child, and her desire to keep her child at the ECP for an additional year.  Please explain to her that NMSBVI needs to focus on current initiatives and needs in the birth to 3 age group, before we can shift our focus on expansion of the ECP program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will call the parent and explain the focus, and will prepare an official letter from the Board, to the parent.

B.
Partnerships.

Superintendent Lyle presented a list of agencies within the State of New Mexico that NMSBVI has partnerships with.  She stated that she feels that it is very important that the Board of Regents be aware of these partnerships.  The partnerships include:  Navajo Nation; NM Dept. of Health Family, Infant and Toddler Program; Location Education Agencies; Alamogordo Public Schools; Albuquerque Public Schools; NM State University; Legislative Education Study Committees; Dekker/Perish/Sabbatini; and the NM Commission for the Blind.  She stated that she will prepare a national partnerships list for presentation to the Board at a later date.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch stated that she appreciates the information regarding state partnerships, it is very helpful.

C.
Purchase of Land Adjacent to New ECP.


Superintendent Lyle stated that we have all of our documentation in place for the ½ acre of land.  The attorney with the State Land Office will be working on it, but we do not know which attorney will be working it, or when they will be working it.  We are hoping to have this issue closed at some point.  Unfortunately we do not know the status at this time.  She stated that she will continue to work on this issue.  She stated that regarding the land adjacent to the new ECP, we need to determine if there is an interested buyer for the land.  If there is no interested buyer then we probably do not need to pursue the issue at this time.  Delaying this issue could be beneficial given the economic status of the country.
D.
Personnel Preparation Program.
 
Superintendent Lyle stated that she has major concerns regarding the Orientation & Mobility portion of the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that last year Cohort 5 had two students, one an NMSBVI employee, and one a NM School for the Deaf (NMSD) employee.  The NMSD employee will not be employed by NMSD as an Orientation & Mobility Specialist.  So Cohort 5 will result in one Orientation & Mobility Specialist who will provide services in our infant program.  The current cadre has two students from El Paso, Texas, who are self-paid.  There are three other students, an employee of Albuquerque Public Schools, and two employees of NMSD, who at some time had expressed an interest in the program but have not committed to the program.  She stated that the low enrollment numbers, and the relatively high cost per student of the program causes her concern.  She stated that she is providing this information to the Board so that they are aware of the low numbers, and a conversation can be started regarding the continuation of the O&M program, or the temporary suspension of the O&M program due to lack of adequate enrollment.  President McAninch asked when the current cadre will finish.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the current cadre will finish at the end of the Spring semester.  Regent Benavidez stated that she feels that there are some figures that need to be presented publicly, as there is a real concern that we are spending a great deal of funds, but getting a very low return in O&M Specialists providing services throughout the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Lyle stated that when the Personnel Preparation Program was originally started, our plan was to train O&M experts for public schools.  She stated that we are spending approximately $53,000.00 to train each O&M Specialist for the NM public schools.  That number decreases if you add in the NM Commission for the Blind, and other agencies that utilize O&M Specialists, and out-of-state self pays.  We have had a total of seventeen graduates from the O&M program, but less than 50% of the graduates are providing O&M services in NM public schools.  She stated that the $53,000.00 per student cost does not include what we pay for tuition and books.  Regent Benavidez asked how much we are paying the professor to maintain the O&M program.  The professor’s annual salary for FY-09 is $82,985.00, which is salary and benefits.  President McAninch how many of the seventeen students that have graduated from the O&M program are working for NMSBVI or within a NM school district.  Superintendent Lyle stated that nine of the seventeen graduates are working either for NMSBVI or within a NM school district.  Regent Hall asked if there are O&M positions available but unfilled within NM school districts.  Superintendent Lyle stated that is a core question.  She stated that she is not aware of any unfilled O&M positions in NM public schools.  Regent Benevidez stated that her concern is that we are spending a lot of money for a program that is preparing people for positions that do not exist within the public schools.  She stated that we have a TVI program that could probably benefit from more focus on TVI program recruitment and instruction because there are TVI positions unfilled within the public schools.  Regent Hall stated that there is a definite need for TVIs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it is difficult to close a program.  Regent Baland suggested stopping the O&M program until we have enough students to justify reimplementation of the program.  Regent Benevidez stated that research also needs to be done on how to effectively utilize the O&M graduates within the state.  We need to identify where they will work before we can justify the expense of the instruction.  President McAninch asked if the Board’s desire is to place the O&M Personnel Prep Program in suspension pending adequate student numbers and graduate placement identified.  Discussion continued on utilization of the O&M Personnel Prep Program professor when the O&M program is suspended.  The professor is an NMSBVI employee in good standing and her services could be utilized elsewhere within NMSBVI.  Regent Benavidez asked what we would do with the two El Paso students who are in the current cadre.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will need to contact NMSU regarding those two students.  Regent Benavidez asked about the two students who are in the cohort that is scheduled to finish in the Spring of 2009.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that cohort is almost finished.  The students are doing their internship.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the O&M Personnel Prep Program professor, Janice Duseau, has been working as an adult Braille teacher on the Alamogordo campus, as she finishes up her current O&M cohort.  She stated that Janice Duseau has been an excellent adult Braille teacher.  She works well with the staff, her organizational skills are excellent, and she hopes that she can continue as an adult Braille teacher for NMSBVI, along with other responsibilities that may be identified and assigned.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Janice Duseau would do whatever is asked in an effort to keep the O&M program alive.  Regent Benavidez stated that her allegiance to the O&M program is admirable, however the Board needs to take into consideration the wisdom of continued financing of a program that has low enrollment numbers, and no potential placement of graduates within the state.  President McAninch stated that the Board needs to be aware of what the school’s commitment is to the students who have started the newest cadre.  She stated that Dr. Rhodes at NMSU should be able to provide that information.  President McAninch asked Superintendent Lyle to contact Dr. Rhodes regarding the schools obligation to those students, and report her findings back to the Board.  The Board of Regents will then be in a better position to continue this discussion and make a decision regarding the future of the O&M portion of the Personnel Preparation Program.  President McAninch suggested that once all of the answers have been obtained that we call a special meeting, via telephone, to discuss the course of action regarding the O&M Personnel Preparation Program.  The Board concurred.
E. Legislative Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she received a phone call from our lobbyist regarding any talk in Santa Fe that pertained to NMSBVI.  The Kupfers indicated that they have heard no talk, regarding any issues, pertaining to NMSBVI.  Things are financially tight and promise to get tighter.  The Vice Chair of the Appropriations Committee was on campus during the Legislative Finance Committee and he told the Kupfers that it was a moving experience to be on the Alamogordo campus and NMSBVI should know that he understands that we need operational dollars, and that he is committed to making that happen for us.  He did not say it would happen this year, but he did communicate his commitment.  He also said that he is aware that without operational dollars NMSBVI would need to look at closing programs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she had a meeting with Representative Rick Mierea at the ECP.  That meeting went well.  Representative Mierea indicated that there are a lot of things that he did not know or understand about NMSBVI before that meeting.  He also stressed that he has never seen a school that stretch their dollars as far as NMSBVI does.  She stated that the Speaker of the House, Representative Ben Lujan, who was instrumental in getting the bill for the ECP construction funding passed, also stated that he is committed to helping NMSBVI find operational funding.  
F. Capital Projects Update.

Retha Coburn provided an overview of the status of the following NMSBVI capital projects: Central Receiving renovation; Central Receiving roof replacement; Natatorium renovation, mechanical, and pool upgrades; Jack Hall renovation and electrical and mechanical upgrades; Jack Hall asbestos abatement; and Practical Arts building remodel.  She stated that we have many projects pending, but she feels that the renovations have had a significant positive impact on our facilities.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  There were no questions.
G. ECP Expansion Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that we are still looking at December 2008 as the month when the new ECP facility will be completed.  Paint is going on the interior walls, cabinets are onsite and being installed, and it is definitely looking like a school instead of just a construction project.  All of the playground equipment has been delivered.  The paving is underway for the parking lots.  The exterior construction of the building is complete and the paint has been applied.  It is looking very good.  She stated that the flooring and ceilings are the two major things still being worked on.  Regent Baland asked if the building will be ready for occupancy following Christmas break.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is what they are planning for.  She stated that this has been a wonderful construction project.  There have not been a lot of change orders or set backs.  It has flowed very smoothly.  She stated that every classroom contains adult only cabinets, and child friendly cabinets and are textured so that you can tell the difference by touch.  Superintendent Lyle asked the Board if they want to try to have a grand opening before the legislative session starts.  We have a Board meeting on the 15th of January and we can try to schedule the grand opening in conjunction with that meeting.  The Board expressed a desire to have the grand opening on the date of the January 15th meeting.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we are hoping to have the Speaker of the NM House of Representatives present for the grand opening, as well as Albuquerque Mayor Martin Chavez.  We have heard from a lot of people who want an invitation to the grand opening, including representatives from other schools for the blind.  
VII.
A.
Personnel Report.


Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the Board’s approval.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report, as revised following Executive Session.  (carried unanimously)
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, January 15, 2009 at the new Early Childhood Program site in Albuquerque.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.


General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:22 p.m., Thursday, October 30, 2008
(Approved 12/8/08)



(Approved 12/8/08)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch,  President


Linda M. Lyle
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